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Officers and Directors present: President Nat Millenbach, 
Vice President Sean Murray, and Secretary Eric Norberg; and 
Directors Nancy Walsh, Tom Ramsey, Michael Hayes, and Dana 
Beck. 

President Mat Millenbach called the monthly SMILE General Public 
Meeting to order at 7:35 pm, and began by inviting introductions 
around the room. 

Mat reminded those present that the May 2nd SMILE Board election 
will be the focus of the General Public Meeting on that date. 
Four Board positions will be open; three Board members in those 
positions will seek re-election, but anyone interested and 
qualified can run for a Board seat. Those seats serve a 
two-year term, alternating in expiration year with the other 
four two-year Board seats. The four one-year SMILE Board 
officer positions will also be open; three serving in those 
seats report they will seek re-election, but anyone interested 
and qualified can run for a specific officer position as well. 
A three-person SMILE Nominating Committee, chaired by Nancy 
Walsh, is seeking candidates, and anyone can nominate him or 
herself to a Board position at the May meeting itself_ 

Tina Osterink, representing our new ad-hoc s.N.n_c_ committee, 
spoke of the two charettes planned (the first was tonight, just 
before this meeting; the second is on April 18, just before the 
Board meeting) to "vision" enhancements along the "Sellwood Gap" 
section of the Springwater Corridor Trail. These will lead to 
detailed recommendations for this section of the trail. She 
described some of the options identified so far, using several 
detailed maps posted on the wall to illustrate. 

A quorum having by then been attained, Mat asked those present 
to review the minutes of the March General Public Meeting; no 
corrections or omissions were offered, so Brian Posewitz moved, 
and Nancy Walsh seconded, that the minutes be approved as 
submitted. The subsequent vote was unanimous. 

Appearing next, for the Oregon Department of Transportation 
(ODOT), were Sandy Frock and Joseph Ruth. ODOT plans safety-
oriented projects near Tacoma Street on McLoughlin Boulevard, 
which had been identified as safety issues at TriMet light rail 
open houses in Sellwood and Ardenwald. The first plan is to 
restripe McLoughlin southbound so that the expansion to three 
lanes of travel will occur with the southbound ramp from the 
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west end of Tacoma Street --- rather than earlier, as now, which 
causes southbound motorists from that ramp to move slowly and 
warily because of the possibility of traffic coming at them in 
that lane, unseen, from under the bridge, on the blind curve. 

Renee Kimball, a Umatilla Street resident, objected that this 
change would make it difficult for southbound motorists to turn 
right onto Umatilla .just past that ramp; the ODOT officials 
conceded that, but said few people turn on Umatilla compared to 
the many who try to enter McLoughlin on that southbound ramp. 
One possibility for Umatilla residents would be for Umatilla 
residents to take Tacoma instead, and drive west to S.E. lath, 
then turn south one block, to access Umatilla safely. 

The other proposed safety step by ODOT would be to add a tall 
barricade ("safety shield") to the top of the Jersey Barrier 
down McLoughlin from north of the Tacoma overpass to Ochoco 
Street -- to provide an impassible barrier to predestrians, 
which hopefully would discourage those who now cross McLoughlin 
in that stretch, risking their lives rather than using either of 
the bridges in that section, and who now run across traffic 
lanes and scamper over the Jersey Barrier to get to the other 
side. Kimball questioned whether the Safety Sheild would be 
high enough to prevent pedestrians from attempting to cross in 
that manner. Eric Norberg commented that he favored both these 
ODOT steps as needed safety innovations. 

Diana Richardson was next to appear, She owns property on both 
sides of Tacoma Street between 6th and 5th, and is concerned 
that the latest plans from FOOT at the east end of the new 
Sellwood Bridge would take more of her properties than is really 
needed. She presented both the PDOT proposal diagram and a 
diagram prepared by her own architect. Her proposal would result 
in a reduced, 74'-total right of way width on Tacoma Street, 
west from the S.E. 6th intersection to the bridge entrance. 

Kevin Downing, who was present, commented that a "pinch point" 
such as Diana proposes is generally a good idea for promoting 
safety, but he added that he has not studied the details of this 
particular proposal and could not comment on it specifically. 
Another attendee pointed out the the Sellwood Bridge's Citizen 
Advisory Committee is worried about drivers speeding eastbound 
and coming off the bridge right onto Tacoma Street too fast, and 
she said that this proposal might help mitigate such a problem. 
Renee Kimball said that she personally would prefer Diana's 
proposal to the PDOT plan on those grounds. Diana conceded, 
when asked, that the PDOT plan would require that she redo her 
plans for developing her properties at considerable personal 
expense, but she said she really is concerned about having a 
safe and welcome gateway into Sellwood from the new bridge. 



-3- 

Steve Couche, who said he not only represented the Reed 
Neighborhood Association but also represented the Sierra Club, 
appeared by his own request to indicate his concern with the 
possibility of coal trains passing through the area, if Coos Bay 
were to build a coal shipping port terminal.1 Couche 
announced that the Sierra Club has booked SMILE Station to 
present Its own point of view on this possibility in a public 
meeting on Thursday, May 24, 7-8:30 pm_ 

SMILE's outgoing Vice President, Sean Murray, next arose to 
remind those present that SMILE had taken a position last year 
opposing the granting of an OLCC permit to Casa Diablo, a 
planned night club on McLoughlin at Umatilla, adjacent to 
Johnson Creek Park and near an extensive apartment complex, and 
next to the Acropolis night club. SMILE's opposition was based 
on extensive police reports of public nuisances and criminal 
activity around the Casa Diablo in Northwest Portland. The OLCC 
hearing at which a decision on the application is expected is 
tomorrow afternoon at 1 pm, and neighbors concerned about the 
matter are urged to attend -- at OLCC headquarters, just south 
of Sellwood, at 9079 S_ E_ McLoughlin Boulevard. 

Last to appear before the meeting was outgoing SMILE Board 
Member Dana Beck, an employee of the Sellwood-Westmoreland Post 
Office on Bybee Boulevard, to announce that due to his letter 
published in the April issue of THE BEE, offering information on 
possible future constorner service concerns at the post office, 
he is now enjoined by the post office from discussing the matter 
further, but those interested in the matter can consult the 
letter that is already in print and on THE BEE's two wobsites. 

There being no other business on the agenda or offered from 
attendees, President Mat Milienbach declared the meeting 
adjourned at 9:09 pm. 

[For those looking for detail and perspective on this issue: 
The Coos Bay World  newspaper reports that possibility, but 
quotes a port representative as saying that the Port of Coos Bay 
"will not consider any proposal that involves open piles of 
coal", and who also said that the Port is taking at least six 
months to study the proposal before taking any further steps. 
The reporter also observed that "West Coast coal terminals have 
failed in the past because predictions for Asian demand didn't 
come true". Eric Norberg had this article at hand, during this 
SMILE meeting. The World,  December 3, 2011.] 


